Integration or Disintegration: Challenges for the Russian Far East in the Asia-Pacific Region

Tamara Troyakova and Elizabeth Wishnick

The disintegration of economic links within the Russian Federation has propelled the regions comprising the Russian Far East to find new markets in Asia, but, ironically, the very weakness of the Russian state also has proved to be the greatest obstacle to the economic integration of these regions with the Pacific Rim economy. Russia's flawed mechanisms for coordinating center-regional relations and poorly developed regional institutions, have limited the ability of the Russian Far East to promote economic relations with Asian neighbors.

In the past three years President Vladimir Putin has taken steps to restructure center-regional relations in hope of creating a more effective state. We examine the consequences of these reforms both for Russia's future political development and for the economic integration of the Russian Far East in Northeast Asia. This paper examines the twin challenges confronting the Russian Far East: 1) economic integration in the Asia-Pacific economy, a region that has been emblematic of robust trade but weakly institutionalized economic linkages, and 2) political disintegration within Russia, resulting from ineffective patterns of center-regional relations, crime, and corruption. Particular attention is directed to trade with China, Japan, the United States and South Korea, investment in transportation and energy projects, and labor cooperation with China and North Korea.

Regionalism, Economic Integration, and the State

Initial faith in the ability of the Russian Far East to become a part of Asia's dynamic economy coincided with the boom in intra-Asian trade and investment in the first half of the 1990s. At a time when Europe was moving toward the creation of supra-national organizations within the framework of the European Union, Asia was proclaiming the priority of market forces over institutions. Asia's loosely functioning regional economic organization, the Asia Pacific Economic Council (APEC), was founded in 1989 on the principle of "open regionalism," which recognized the power of market forces in promoting trade and confined the role of governments to the creation

of a climate hospitable to the expansion of economic linkages.¹ Unlike Europe and North America, there is no region-wide free trade agreement in East Asia and trade liberalization remains dependent on unilateral efforts by individual countries. Export-led growth has given the East Asian countries an important incentive to pursue unilateral trade liberalization, however, as these states have benefited greatly from free trade.²

Private capital flows also have played a driving role in economic cooperation in Asia. By taking advantage of the low transportation costs and other savings involved in regional cooperation, firms and investors have been able to compensate for the continuation of barriers to free trade in some areas.³ Unlike studies of European integration, which largely focus on activities by national governments to regulate regional cooperation via international institutions, research on trade in Asia has centered on the economic links created by a region's search for markets and the opportunities for regional cooperation engendered by geographic proximity, the presence of economic complementarities, and the level of infrastructure development.⁴ Where central governments have played an important role, however, is in establishing the policy framework geared to the development of regional trade zones.

Economic interdependence emerged in Asia due to a combination of government and private sector initiatives to promote economic linkages across political lines. Some observers saw "natural economic territories" resulting from such efforts, linking together areas such as Guangdong province, Hong Kong, and Taiwan, as well as Shandong province with South Korea, and Singapore with Johor in Malaysia and the Riau islands in Indonesia.⁵ Kenichi Ohmae, for example, viewed the natural economic territories (what he calls "region-states") as the beginning of a new borderless international order, in which people, information, investment, and industries flow unimpeded across national boundaries.⁶ For Ohmae the central government had a limited

¹ Ross Garnaut and Peter Drysdale, "Asia Pacific Regionalism: The Issues," in Garnaut and Drysdale, eds., *Asia Pacific Regionalism*, (Prymble: Harper Educational Publishers, 1994), p. 6.

² Masami Yoshida, Ichiro Akimune, et al., "Regional Economic Integration in East Asia," in eds. Vincent Cable and David Henderson, *Trade Blocs? The Future of Regional Integration*, (London: RIIA, 1994), p. 103.

³ Vincent Cable, "Overview," in ibid., p. 6.

⁴ Chia Sow Yue and Lee Tsao Yuan, "Subregional Economic Zones in Southeast Asia," in Garnaut and Drysdale, eds., op. cit., pp. 366, 369.

⁵ Robert Scalapino, "The United States and Asia: Future Prospects," Foreign Affairs, Vol. 70, No. 5, Winter 1991/2, pp. 20-21.

⁶ Kenichi Ohmae, The End of the Nation State, (New York: Free Press, 1996), Chap-

role to play in this new world—as a provider of military security, infrastructure, and a sound currency. He noted that central governments, fearing a weakening of their sovereignty, might try to reign in the economic activities in the localities, a step which inevitably will have negative consequences for economic development.⁷

While some analysts denigrated the role of politics in the world economy, others, such as Robert Gilpin, argued that state interests often underlie what appear to be purely economic phenomena, such as the expansion of multinational corporations. ⁸ Gilpin claimed, however, that market forces and states often pull in different directions: states require political control over territorial boundaries, but markets thrive when politicians refrain from over-regulating them. Moreover, Gilpin found that just when an expanding international economy begins to permit greater interdependence, individual states tend to intervene in their own economies to control economic growth.⁹

The fall of communist regimes in Eastern Europe, ruled by parties adhering to Marxism—an ideology, which foretold a time when nation-states would wither away— paradoxically led to the weakening of these nation-states. They proved administratively weak without the coercive and unifying role played by the communist party, and some countries, such as the Russian Federation, face significant centrifugal pressures in addition. While many of the studies of regionalism concern prospering market-oriented economies, the case of the Russian Far East calls attention to the conflicting demands imposed by the simultaneous processes of economic transition and increasing openness to regional economic linkages. Despite the existence of an economic basis for cooperation, the integration of the Russian Far East into the Asian economy has been a problematic process due to inadequate political and economic institutions on the central and regional levels and center-regional differences over economic development.¹⁰

In the wake of the 1997 Asian financial crisis, greater attention is being paid to the institutional underpinnings of economic success. While the initial wave of economic success in Asia was attributed to

ter 7.

⁷ Ohmae, ibid., pp. 129, 136.

⁸ Robert Gilpin, with Jean M. Gilpin, *The Political Economy of International Relations*, (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1987), p. xii.

⁹ Gilpin, ibid., pp. 11, 117.

¹⁰ On Russia's role in Asia, see Elizabeth Wishnick, "Russia in Asia and Asians in Russia," *SAIS Review*, Spring 2000, pp. 87-101; and David Kerr, "The New Eurasianism: The Rise of Geopolitics in Russia's Foreign Policy," *Europe-Asia Studies*, Vol. 47, No. 6, 1995, pp.977-988.

"Asian values"—the premium placed on hard work, education, and cohesive communities—the crisis now is being blamed on inattention to economic fundamentals and especially to flawed political and economic institutions. In particular, the lack of transparency of banking institutions, inadequate controls over financial markets, cronyism, and political criteria used for economic decisions have been faulted for their role in the dramatic collapse of some of the world's most dynamic economies. All of these flaws are present in Russia and indeed contributed to Russia's August 1998 financial crisis, but the Russian state also has to address the additional and related problem of building functional and legitimate political institutions at the federal and regional levels and enhancing center-regional policy coordination.

Overview of the Russian Far East: The Challenge of Regional Development

Comprised of Amur Oblast, the Chukotka Autonomous Okrug, the Jewish Autonomous Oblast, Kamchatka Oblast, the Koryak Autonomous Okrug, Magadan Oblast, Primorskii Krai, the Republic of Sakha, and Sakhalin Oblast, the Russian Far East constitutes 36.4% of Russian territory with a population of 6.68 million¹¹ - these vast territories are Russia's gateway to the Pacific and border China, Japan, North Korea, and the United States. During the Soviet era the economy of the Russian Far East served as a key source of natural resources for the domestic market and provided necessary support for the Pacific Fleet and the Far East military district. Mining, fisheries, timber, and diamonds, are the top resource sectors in the Russian Far East, which contains half of Russia's fish resources, one-third of its hydropower, 30% of its coal reserves, 25% of its timber, and large amounts of non-ferrous and precious metals. Defense industries also play a key role in southern areas of the Russian Far East, especially Khabarovskii Krai and Pri-Cold War era tensions in Moscow's relations with morskii Krai. China, Japan, and the United States, as well as the location of defense facilities in the Russian Far East served to artificially seal off these territories from the dynamic export-oriented growth emerging as the distinguishing characteristic of the economies of neighboring Asian states. Prior to 1991, 75% of goods produced in the Russian Far East were destined for the national market and only 6% was exported. 12

_

¹¹ Vasiliy Avchenko. "Nedoschitalis'." Vladivostok. May 6, 2003, p. 3.

¹² Sergei Leonov, "The Russian Far East Economy and North Asia Cooperation Problems," unpublished paper presented at the Northeast Asia Cooperation Conference, Toronto, December 1, 2000, p. 11.

In 1991-92, the Russian Far East suddenly was cut off from traditional suppliers of food products and consumer goods in European Russia due to interrupted economic links and high transportation costs. Decreased demand for goods produced in the region's defense and consumer goods industries led to a sharp drop in industrial production. As of 2000, industrial production in the Russian Far East amounted to less than 44% of the 1990 level (compared to 54.4% for Russia as a Although Russia experienced an average decrease in employment of 16.8% from 1990-98, the Russian Far East saw a 22% drop. Because the cost of living is higher in this part of Russia, the standard of living of the population fell. Regions such as Khabarovskii Krai with more diverse economies reported 28.9% of the population living below the subsistence level (just below the national average of 29%), while 70% of Chukotka residents had incomes below subsistence. Due to the high cost of living and underemployment, the Russian Far East lost 7% of its population by the mid-1990s.13 Although the northern regions of the Russian Far East experienced the most substantial outflows, the population of Primorskii Krai and Khabarovskii Krai declined by 1.5% and 3.3% respectively.¹⁴

Traditionally, the Russian Far East depended on subsidies to attract necessary workers (who received higher than average salaries during the Soviet era), and to cover the increased costs of fuel and transportation. In the 1990s, fewer federal subsidies were available to cope with the rising costs of living and transportation, badly affecting the population and enterprises alike. High transportation costs isolated the region from the rest of the country.

During the 1996 presidential election campaign, Yeltsin unveiled a ten-year presidential program for the economic and social development of the Russian Far East and Trans-Baikal regions for 1996-2005. The initiative turned out to be an idle campaign promise—although the program was supposed to resolve many fundamental problems, such as high transportation and energy tariffs and unstable energy supplies, as well as to promote the integration of the Russian Far East in the Pacific Rim, insufficient federal funding left

-

¹³ Statistics come from Nadezhda Mikheeva, "Social and Economic Differentiation in the Russian Far East," in eds. Judith Thornton and Charles E. Ziegler, *Russian Far East: Region at Risk*, (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2002), pp. 88,95, 101.

¹⁴ Galina Vitkovskaia, Zhanna Zayonchkovskaia, and Kathleen Newland, "Chinese Migration into Russia," in ed. Sherman Garnett, *Rapprochement or Rivalry? Russia-China Relations in a Changing Asia*, Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2000, p. 351.

many of the program's goals unfulfilled. The federal budget only allocated 10.6% of projected funding for the Russian Far East in $1996\text{-}2001.^{15}$

Disillusioned by inadequate federal support, the Russian Far East began viewing economic integration in the Pacific Rim as a solution to regional underdevelopment. Initially, regional leaders focused their efforts on expanding trade and joint ventures with China. Much of the trade with China during this period was barter trade, carried out by shuttle-traders from China's northeastern provinces. By the mid-1990s regional trade partners expanded to include South Korea, Japan, and the United States—currently just 10% of goods produced in the regions are destined for the European Russian market. Most of the goods remain within the Russian Far East and 15% is exported. Nevertheless, the share of the Russian Far East in Asia-Pacific trade amounts to just 0.29%. 17

In November 2000, President Putin outlined his own vision of Russia's economic integration in Asia, as a supplier of advanced technology. Despite this grandiose vision of the region's future role in the Asian economy, Putin's new federal program for the Russian Far East through 2010 envisages a less costly, more narrowly defined blueprint for regional development. According to Pavel Minakir, director of the Institute for Economic Research in Khabarovsk, which drafted an alternative version of the federal program, cost savings will come at the expense of key regional needs in transportation and social services and compromise ongoing projects that were counting on federal support to complement promised foreign investment. Description of the Russian Far East through 2010 envisages a less costly, more narrowly defined blueprint for regional development. According to Pavel Minakir, director of the Institute for Economic Research in Khabarovsk, which drafted an alternative version of the federal program, cost savings will come at the expense of key regional needs in transportation and social services and compromise ongoing projects that were counting on federal support to complement promised foreign investment.

Since the previous program was only partially completed, the Putin plan envisages few fundamental changes. According to Khabarovskii Krai governor Viktor Ishaev, the 2002-2010 program actually provides for less federal funding, approximately \$3.6 billion annually, compared to \$4.8 billion disbursed in 1999-2001. Ishaev further noted that the portion of funds allocated to address the many social problems

¹⁸ Vladimir Putin, "Rossiya: novye vostochnye perspektivy," *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, November 14, 2000, pp. 1, 6.

¹⁵ V.I. Ishaev, "Strategiya razvitiya Dal'nego Vostoka v izmenyayushchemsya mire," Speech to the Far Eastern Academy of Sciences, December 4, 2002, http://www.adm.khv.ru.

¹⁶ Leonov, p. 11.

¹⁷ Ishaev, opcit.

¹⁹ Pavel Minakir, "Ekonomicheskoe I sotial'noe razvitie Da'lnego Vostoka I Zabaikal'ya (korrektirovka "Presidentskoy programmy), *Vestnik DVO RAN*, No. 2, 2002, p. 17.

in the Russian Far East has been cut drastically from 6% in 1996-2001 to 0.77% in 2002-2010.

While Putin has been trying to encourage the regions to become more financially self-sufficient, as Ishaev points out, the Russian Far East is being asked to pay more for programs previously financed by the federal government, at a time when regions are entitled to keep a smaller share of their revenue and the federal share has increased. Since changes in the 2000 budget law, regions now keep only 44.1% of revenue, compared to 48.2% in 1995.²⁰ This leaves natural resources as the main source of influence and revenue for the regions, a fact very apparent to the federal authorities, which have been trying increasingly to control key resource sectors, as we will see below.

General Trends

1. Trade

The Russian Far East typically exports natural resources to its neighbors in the Pacific Rim, especially oil and gas (24.6%), timber (14%), and fish products (7.5%). Due to the presence of defense industries in the region, machinery and equipment (a category including military technology) accounted for 44% of exports, mostly to the PRC. Throughout the 1990s, the PRC, the Republic of Korea, Japan, and the United States have been the main trading partners of the Russian Far East,²¹ although the region also has been cooperating with Canada, Australia, and New Zealand, and acquiring new partners, such as Singapore, Malaysia, India, and Taiwan.

_

²⁰ Ishaev, opcit.

²¹ For a detailed examination of center-regional relations in Russia's relations with these states, see Elizabeth Wishnick, "One Asia Policy or Two? Moscow and the Russian Far East Debate Russia's Asia Policy," *NBR Analysis*, Vol. 13, No. 1, March 2002; and Elizabeth Wishnick, "Asia and the Russian Far East: Dream of Economic Integration," *Asia Intelligence*, Special Report, November 2002.

The Russian Far East's Top 5 Trading Partners in 2001 (In Millions of US\$)

	Exports	Imports	Total
PRC	1,716.3	170.9	1,887.2
Republic of Korea	643.9	206.5	850.4
Japan	560.4	186.1	756.5
Singapore	498.1	3.1	501.2
USA	46.6	125.9	172.5

Source: Russian Far East Customs Data, U.S. Department of Commerce

China

China is the main export destination for the Russian Far East, a position that has been hard won. At their 1996 summit meeting, Yeltsin and Jiang Zemin pledged to reach US\$20 billion in trade by 2000. This turned out to be an unattainable goal—in 1999 bilateral trade only reached US\$5.9 billion, far below the peak level of US\$7.68 achieved in 1993. In 2000, however, Sino-Russian trade reached US\$8 billion, surpassing the record turnover achieved in 1993 for the first time, and in 2002 achieved an unprecedented US\$11.92 billion. During Chinese President Hu Jintao's first summit meeting with Putin in May 2003, the two leaders pledged once again to reach a trade volume of \$20 billion, this time by 2008.

Since the signing of the 2001 friendship treaty, Russian and Chinese officials and business people have redoubled their efforts to expand economic cooperation beyond the natural resources sectors. Sino-Russian military cooperation has proven to have important economic payoffs for the Russian Far East—entire factories have been kept afloat to cater exclusively to Chinese military contracts, which accounted for 55% of Russia's \$4.8 billion in arms exports in 2002. The Komsomolsk-na-Amure aviation plant in Khabarovskii Krai, for example, has been the main supplier of SU-27 fighter aircraft for China. Three factories in the beleaguered military-industrial complex in Primorskii Krai, will supply electronics and anti-ship missiles for the two additional destroyers China agreed to purchase in January 2002.

Figures for the first four months of 2003 show a total turnover of \$4.5 billion, 30.3% higher than the volume reported in the same period of 2003.²² The poor reputation of Chinese goods in Russia has been a significant obstacle to increased trade, although Chinese exports have fared better since the 1998 Russian financial crisis made higher-quality imports from other countries prohibitively expensive. China set up

_

²² Info-Nova Press Digest, February 6, 2003.

two trade centers in Moscow to showcase Chinese consumer goods and plans to set up a third in Khabarovsk. Nevertheless, as long as Russian traders continue to sell bottom-of-the line goods from Northeast China, shoppers in the Russian Far East will be reluctant to shed their stereotypes of low quality Chinese goods.

Problems in regional economic relations have proven to be difficult to resolve since they reflect the legacy of underdevelopment still plaguing the Russian and Chinese border regions two decades after their reopening to cross-border economic relations.²³ Progress will depend, to a large extent, on the fate of economic reform in the Russian Far East and the Chinese Northeast. In the interim, Russian and Chinese officials have been working to improve the regulation of regional economic ties, for example, by signing inter-bank agreements facilitating regional transactions. A pilot project to use Russian and Chinese national currencies in border trade was introduced in the Amur Oblast. They also have been trying to reach beyond cross-border cooperation, by promoting cooperation between scientific centers in Siberia and China's Northeast and encouraging China's more developed southern regions to expand economic contacts with the Russian Far East. Nevertheless, since the northeastern Chinese border regions themselves are not well integrated into the Asia-Pacific economy and have long sought to increase their cooperation with Chinese southern coastal provinces to do so, even if Sino-Russian regional cooperation were to expand significantly this would be unlikely to facilitate the integration of the Russian Far East.

South Korea

As South Korea emerges from the Asian financial crisis, there are signs of heightened interest in the Russian market. A new South Korean Embassy building will open in Moscow in September 2003 and plans for an enormous Lotte department store in the capital, some five years in the making, are now moving forward.²⁴ Since the mid-1990s, as dissatisfaction with Chinese imports has grown, residents of the Russian Far East increasingly have looked to South Korea as a source of higher quality consumer goods. However, the 1998 financial crisis in Russia led to a drop of more than 40% in South Korea's trade with Russia. Total trade turnover remains small, amounting to \$3.27 bil-

9

²³ On Sino-Russian regional relations, see Elizabeth Wishnick, *Mending Fences: The Evolution of Moscow's China Policy from Brezhnev to Yeltsin*, (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2001), chapter 9; and Akihiro Iwashita, "The Influence of Local Russian Initiatives on Relations with China: Border Demarcation and Regional Partnership," *Acta Slavica Iaponica*, Vol. 19, 2002, pp.1-18.

²⁴ Vedomosti, April 30, 2003.

lion in 2002.²⁵ Some smaller South Korean firms had to pull out of the Russian market when their partners failed to pay them for goods sent before the crisis. Despite this, the Korea Trade Center (KOTRA) continues to maintain an office in Vladivostok and the Russian Far East remains a strong market for South Korean electronics, food products, and construction supplies.

North Korea

Trade between the Russian Far East and North Korea has been fairly stable throughout the 1990s, reflecting Pyongyang's dependence on the region's exports of food products and timber. Currently 70% of North Korea's trade is with the Russian Far East, although the actual turnover remains modest. Primorskii Krai, which borders on North Korea, has reported \$2-3 million in annual trade with its southern neighbor during the past five years. Prospects for increasing trade will depend above all on the improvement of the economic situation in North Korea.

Japan

In recent years, Russia and Japan have taken a series of steps to improve their economic cooperation, for example, by signing a program in September 2000 to deepen trade and economic relations, sending a Nippon Keidanren delegation to Russia in June 2001, and developing a Japan-Russia action plan in January 2003.27 Japan is an important export destination for the Russian Far East as a whole. Leading Russian exports to Japan include non-ferrous and precious metals, timber, fish products, and fuel. While there is considerable interest in importing Japanese consumer products, their relatively higher cost compared to South Korean and American products has Second-hand used cars have been the most restrained demand. popular imports from Japan to the Russian Far East, but new Russian import duties imposed as of October 2002, will increase the price threefold from \$1000 and make the automobiles too expensive for the In 2002, Japanese imports from Russia fell, average consumer. causing a 5% drop in overall trade turnover to \$4.4 billion.

Japanese prefectures bordering on the Sea of Japan have been

²⁵ Robin Munro, "South Korea Plants Firm Foot with Embassy," *The Moscow Times*, March 18, 2003.

²⁶ Larisa Zabrovskaya, Rossiya i KNDR: Opyt proshlogo I perspektivy budushchego (1990-e gody), (Vladivostok: Dal'nauka, 1998), p. 73; Primorskii Kraevoi Komitet Gosudarstvennoi Statistiki, Primorksii Krai v 1999 godu, (Vladivostok: Goskomstat, 2000), p. 188.

²⁷ "Text of Japan-Russia Action Plan," BBC Monitoring, January 11, 2003.

pressing for greater economic relations with the Russian Far East. Niigata has been active in establishing ties with Primorskii Krai, and Hokkaido has a permanent representation office on Sakhalin. The establishment of regional organizations, including the association of governors from Japan and the Russian Far East and the Russian Far East-Hokkaido Working Group has facilitated the growth of Russian-Japanese regional relations. To facilitate trade and economic cooperation between Japan and the Russian Far East, JETRO established training centers for small and medium-sized enterprises in key regions in Vladivostok.

2. Investment

Despite its vast resource potential, the Russian Far East has lagged behind other regions in Russia in terms of foreign investment. Although the Russian government predicts that by 2004 investment in the Russian Far East will by grow by 90% from 2000 levels, as oil and gas projects in Sakhalin and Sakha proceed, even so the Russian Far East would account for just 7% of total Russian investment. In 2001, the Russian Far East received \$767 million in total foreign investment.

Foreign Investment in Key Regions in the Russian Far East (In Millions of US\$)

Region	2000	2001
Sakhalin	251	388.9
Sakha	160	144.6
Primorskii Krai	78	108.6
Kamchatka	29	78.4
Khabarovskii Krai	27	19.9

Source: Association for the Russian Far East and the Trans-Baikal, U.S. Department of Commerce

South Korea

Despite some initial difficulties, some of the largest South Korean investments in Russia are in the Russian Far East. One of the earliest ventures was the Hyundai timber project in Svetlaia in Primorskii Krai. After encountering fierce local and international opposition because of its adverse impact on the ecology of local forests, the project was abandoned. South Korea's participation in a technopark in Nakhodka took more than a decade to arrange because of wrangling over special economic zone (SEZ) legislation in the Russian State Duma.

The project's development was complicated further by allegations of corruption and political infighting between the Primorskii Krai governor and his main rival, Sergei Dudnik, the former administrator of the zone. Finally SEZ legislation was passed in December 1998, and in May 1999 the Russian and South Korean governments signed an agreement to move the project forward. The size of the technopark has been scaled down considerably, from 330 to 20 hectares. The Korea Land Development Corporation will lease the site for 49 years to build infrastructure and facilities, which will be rented to Korean firms.²⁸

In the late 1990s, some South Korean clothing manufacturers began purchasing controlling shares in factories in Primorskii Krai to take advantage of Russia's unused textile export quotas. For example, a South Korean apparel factory employing 600 was set up in Partizansk to produce clothes for the American market. Although many residents welcomed the new source of employment (where low wages were at least paid on time), some criticism of sweatshop conditions developed.

South Korea has been willing to weather considerable difficulties with its projects in the Russian Far East because of the important strategic, political, and economic interests at stake. investment in the region has been directed to Primorskii Krai, the region bordering on North Korea. Not surprisingly, Hyundai, a major supporter of Kim Dae Jung's "sunshine policy," is the largest investor. Although its timber venture failed, the corporation also has invested \$90 million in a hotel and business center in Vladivostok. As a means of facilitating North Korea's economic integration in Northeast Asia, South Korea has played an active role in promoting regional Shippers have explored a variety of transit trade development. projects. In the spring of 2000, three new car ferry routes and one new container route opened, linking South Korea, China, and Primorskii South Korea also has supported efforts to infrastructure and tourism in Primorskii Krai, Jilin province in Northeast China, and the Rajin-Songbong Economic Zone in North Korea as a part of the United Nations Development Program's Tumen River Area Development Program (TRADP).

Officials in Primorskii Krai originally had a negative attitude toward the project, which they feared would lead to the construction of new ports in China that would take business away from Zarubino, Pos'et, Vladivostok and Nakhodka, and irreparably damage nearby Russian nature preserves. Controversy over Sino-Russian border demarcation in the Tumen region also contributed to opposition in Primorskii Krai. However, Russia and China reached a compromise over

-

²⁸ Svetlana Vikhoreva, "The Development of Free Economic Zones in Russia," *ERINA Report*, Vol. 38, 2002.

the Tumen area border demarcation and the United Nations Development Program decided against building any new Chinese ports, although other infrastructure improvements have been made, including the reopening of the Tumen River bridge connecting China and North Korea at Wonjong/Quanhe, and the construction of a railway linking the Chinese city of Hunchun with Kraskino in Primorskii Krai. Officials from China's Jilin province recently have been pressing Primorskii Krai authorities to grant them a 49-year leasehold on the ports of Poset' and Zarubino to facilitate their coal exports to Japan and the U.S. West Coast. However, Russian officials oppose leasing the ports, now controlled by Russian companies, to foreign interests.²⁹

North Korea

Some small joint projects between North Korea and Primorskii Krai in seaweed processing have been progressing, but more elaborate collaboration has proved difficult to implement due to a lack of financing. In 1996, the Nakhodka Special Economic Zone (SEZ) and the Rajin-Songbong FEZ signed an agreement to explore joint activities in areas such as the forestry sector, but little has developed despite strong support from officials such as former Nakhodka SEZ director Sergei Dudnik, then a deputy in the Primorskii Krai Duma.

While prospects for major bilateral projects remain limited, tripartite cooperation in the energy sector, involving South Korea or China, is promising. Russia's Far East Managing Energy Company (DVUEK) has been exploring a project to supply electrical power to China and North Korea.³⁰ Moreover, Russia and South Korea have been discussing the feasibility of connecting a possible gas pipeline from Kovykta in east Siberia (discussed below) through North Korea to Pyongtaek, south of Seoul.³¹

China

Since the signing of the 2001 friendship treaty, Russian and Chinese officials and business people have redoubled their efforts to expand economic cooperation beyond the natural resources sectors and arms sales. The Chinese Embassy in Moscow sent 20 diplomats around Russia in the fall of 2001 to hunt for potential investments. A major Russian business delegation toured China in April 2002, and, one month later the Sok Group company, Russia's third largest car manufacturer, known for its Lada model, announced a deal to launch a

²⁹ John Helmer, "China in Surprise Move on Russian Ports," *Asia Times Online*, April 10, 2003.

³⁰ Prime-Tass, April 11, 2003.

³¹ SKRIN News, February 28, 2003.

joint venture in China to produce a low-priced car for the Chinese market. ³² Russia and China plan to establish a joint business incubator in Yantai in Shandong province as well as a joint project to produce nuclear instrument meters in Dantong in Liaoning province. ³³ In July 2003 three Heilongjiang companies announced a \$278 million investment in logging and wood processing in Chita Oblast. ³⁴

The Sino-Russian partnership notwithstanding, China is not a major investor in the Russian Far East. Indeed there are signs of considerable barriers to the entry of Chinese capital into Russia in general, at least in strategic sectors such as energy. China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) found this out firsthand when last minute legislation passed by the Russian State Duma and opposition from Russian corporate interests prevented the Chinese company from bidding late last year to acquire a 75% stake in the state-owned Slavneft, Russia's eighth largest oil company. When CNPC executives traveled to Moscow in December 2002 for the auction, one member of the delegation was kidnapped, a not very subtle hint for the Chinese to drop out. In the end Sibneft and the Tyumen Oil Company (TNK), which already owned shares in Slavneft, bought the 75% stake for \$1.86 billion, just 10% above the minimum price and a fraction of the price that the Chinese reportedly were prepared to pay.³⁵ Nevertheless, as we will see below, energy cooperation remains one of the brightest hopes for breathing new life into Sino-Russian economic relations in the Russian Far East.

Japan

In the Russian Far East there is considerable interest in attracting Japanese investment, a goal frustrated to some extent by the lack of significant progress in bilateral issues. As Sino-Russian relations drew closer in the mid-1990s, Japan began to seek ways of moving forward with Russia, too. Since Prime Minister Hashimoto outlined the new "Eurasia Policy" in 1997, Japanese officials have focused on the Russian Far East in their effort to boost Russian-Japanese economic relations. In this effort, Japan has established cultural centers, providing free Japanese lessons and business advice in many cities in the region and has established consulates in Vladivostok, Khabarovsk, and Yuzhno-Sakhalinsk. In addition, the Japanese government has

³² CEInet Economic Corporation (Beijing), May 24, 2002. Sok is the first Russian car manufacturer to enter the Chinese market.

³³ ITAR-TASS, June 15, 2002; Xinhua, May 29, 2002.

³⁴ Mediaproperties - EMEconomy News, July 15, 2003.

³⁵ David Murphy, "Crude Pressure," *The Far Eastern Economic Review*, February 13, 2003, p. 28.

provided humanitarian assistance to hospitals in the Russian Far East and has undertaken a program of assistance with the dismantling of nuclear submarines. Japanese officials have put together a list of projects in the region that may interest Japanese investors. In an effort to facilitate investment in the region, a branch of Michinoku Bank, a local bank from Aomori prefecture, plans to open in Khabarovsk in the summer of 2003.

A political scandal involving Muneo Suzuki, a Japanese Diet member, and his associate, Masaru Sato, leaders of the "Russian Group" in the Japanese government, the group favoring a speedy compromise on the Kurile islands dispute, has led to a reexamination of Japanese assistance to Russia due to allegations that some aid projects for the Russian-held Kuriles were subject to political influence-peddling and bribe-taking in Japan. Japanese auditors also have been examining the lack of progress in a nine-year old program to help dismantle nuclear-powered submarines in the Russian Far East and to build a nuclear waste storage facility.

In the Russian Far East, attracting Japanese investment is an important priority. Infrastructure development has been a key area for cooperation. Japan has participated in the renovation of airport terminals in Khabarovsk. Japan also contributed \$30 million to a feasibility study investigating improvements for the port of Zarubino, although this project never moved forward. In May 1999, the Primorskii Krai administration and the Japanese-Russian Business Committee signed an agreement according to which Japan will invest \$10 million to build new facilities for grain storage, wood chip processing, and container transshipment.³⁶

In the aftermath of the 1997 Kyoto meeting on reducing green-house emissions, several Japanese firms, including Sumitomo, Mitsubishi, and Mitsui, began exploring the possibility of investing in renovations of power plants in Primorskii Krai, Khabarovskii Krai, and Sakhalin Oblast. Seven projects were identified but no final decisions leading to feasibility studies have been made yet. In an effort to reduce nuclear waste in the Sea of Japan, Tokyo invested \$40 million in a floating low-radiation liquid waste-processing complex at the Zvezda facility in Bolshoi Kamen, a submarine base in Primorskii Krai. The facility, which became operational in November 2001, treats 5,000 cubic meters of liquid radioactive waste annually.

Japan is the leader in terms of the number of joint ventures established on Sakhalin and also has a number of successful joint ventures in timber in Primorskii Krai and Khabarovskii Krai. The Ternowood joint venture in Primorskii Krai has been described as a "miracle" due its success in producing high-quality construction mate-

-

³⁶ *Novye Izvestiya*, May 15, 1999, p.2.

rials at Japanese standards.³⁷ The Tairiku timber project near Sovetskaia Gavan' in Khabarovskii Krai reportedly is one of most sophisticated manufacturing operations in the region, involving the production of kiln-dried pine for the Japanese market exported via Vanino. Mill waste from the project is used for power generation for the sawmill and nearby villages.

Despite these successes, many obstacles stand in the way of economic cooperation between Japan and the Russian Far East. Japan's determination to recover the southern Kurile Islands is at the root of many Japanese efforts to become more involved economically in the Russian Far East. In fact, Japan is most active in Sakhalin, the region administering the Kuriles. Nonetheless, due to the continuing impasse over the islands, the Japanese government refuses to allow Japanese firms to invest in the Southern Kuriles and discourages other foreign investment. Japan protested Russia's decision in December 2000 to allow South Korean boats to fish in the waters around the southern Kuriles from August-November 2001. When talks with South Korea failed to resolve the issue, Japanese authorities retaliated by banning South Korea from fishing in its economic zone, prompting a tit-for-tat response from Seoul. South Korea stands to earn \$23 million from the 15,000 tons of fish they are allowed to catch in the waters near the dispute dislands.

As stated earlier, although the Kuriles issue makes headlines, the greatest obstacle to Japanese investment in the region is the high level of risk. High profile failures of joint ventures between Japan and Russia in Khabarovsk and Yuzhno-Sakhalinsk have given prospective investors in Japan considerable pause. For this reason, some Japanese companies are seeking to participate in U.S.-Russian projects as a way of lowering their individual risk. Participation by major Japanese conglomerates in the Sakhalin projects, along with American, European, and South Korea firms, is a clear example of this strategy. Smaller Japanese companies also have chosen to buy logs from U.S.-Russian joint ventures as a way of ensuring a more stable supply than could be purchased from Russian companies.

United States

Beginning in the 1990s, U.S. West Coast businesses became interested in developing Russian resources, and their counterparts in the Russian Far East sought to import American consumer products and machinery. The state of Alaska, in particular, took the lead in developing partnerships with businesses, NGOs, and indigenous groups

³⁷ Tat'iana Kurochkina, "Primorskii 'Teknovud' rabotaet po-iaponskii," *Zolotoy Rog*, February 8, 2000, *http://www.Vladivostok.com*.

in the Russian Far East, and now has particularly close ties with Sakhalin and Chukotka.

In 1994, interaction between the U.S. West Coast and the Russian Far East acquired an institutional basis under the framework of the Gore-Chernomyrdin Commission on U.S.-Russian cooperation. Ad Hoc Working Group was established as a part of the Commission's Business Development Committee to coordinate the cooperation between states in the U.S. West Coast and the Association for the Russian Far East and the Trans-Baikal. Although in July 2001 the Bush Administration chose to replace the inter-governmental bilateral business framework with new initiative, Russian-American Dialogue, the Russian Far East and U.S. West Coast partner organizations have continued to hold regular meetings in an effort to promote U.S.-Russian regional economic ties in a wide range of spheres, including forestry, fishing, energy, and transportation. expand membership to regions and states inland from the two coasts, the group was renamed the Russian-American Pacific Partnership.

Apart from the Sakhalin oil and gas projects (discussed below), other major U.S. investments in 2001 include gold mining in Magadan, oil and gas in Sakha, timber in Khabarovskii Krai, and defense conversion, communications, fishing, and transportation in Primorskii Krai. The largest U.S. investment in Primorskii Krai is the Coca-Cola bottling factory in Vladivostok. A total of \$100 million has been invested in the plant. Successful U.S.-Russian projects include Clear-Pac, which has developed automated customs clearance mechanisms in Vladivostok and Sakhalin, and a pilot project to develop the coastal fishing fleet.

Key Sectors

1. Energy

Russia's energy strategy, adopted on May 22, 2003, involves a substantial reorientation of Russian energy exports from Europe to Northeast Asia. By 2020, 25-30% of Russia's oil exports and 20% of its gas exports could be destined for Northeast Asian markets. This shift in Russian energy exports reflects a preference in Europe to avoid undue dependence on gas imports from Russia as well as the Putin leadership's interest in diversifying Russian export markets.³⁸

Sakhalin's offshore oil and gas projects have attracted the largest U.S. investments in the Russian Far East and the territory is second only to Moscow as a destination for U.S. capital. Thus far, these

-

³⁸ Vladimir Ivanov, "Russia Emerging as Energy Powerhouse," *The Daily Yomiuri*, June 14, 2003, p. 8.

energy projects have drawn in \$1.67 billion in investment. Planned infrastructure development for the Sakhalin 1 and Sakhalin 2 projects (the first two of the seven projects on the island to begin operations), including the construction of a trans-island pipeline, a liquefied natural gas plant and terminal, are expected to bring in \$1 billion in investment by the end of 2003, according to Sakhalin Oblast Governor Igor Farkhutdinov.

In October 2001, Exxon Mobil announced that the Sakhalin 1 project was profitable and outlined the company's plans to invest \$30 billion by 2030. Commercial production is expected to begin in 2005, with up to 250,000 barrels of oil for export. The Sakhalin 1 consortium plans to build a pipeline across the Tatar Straits to DeKastri in Khabarovskii Krai.³⁹

According to the Association for the Russian Far East and the Trans-Baikal, the United States could invest more than \$40 billion in Sakhalin's offshore oil and gas over the next several decades. Current tensions in the Middle East have increased U.S. interest in energy projects in Russia. During the May 2002 summit meeting, for example, Presidents Bush and Putin discussed prospects for stronger energy links between the two countries. This is already taking place in Sakhalin: Sakhalin 2 shipped 700,000 tons of oil to the west coast of the United States in July 2003. Mitsubishi also is planning to invest \$400 million to build a LNG terminal in Los Angeles, which will import five million metric tons of gas from Sakhalin annually.

The Sakhalin 1 and 2 oil and gas projects, the only ones currently in production, are governed by production-sharing agreements (PSAs), providing for the transfer of foreign technology and development techniques in exchange for royalties and resources. For the projects to move forward, the PSAs must be approved by the State Duma, which then must enact enabling legislation. In response to persistent complaints by foreign oil companies and Sakhalin Oblast officials about costly delays in this process, Putin attended a September 2000 conference on the island to show his support for the PSA process, often a target of criticism in Moscow. In a measure designed to streamline PSA approval and implementation, he entrusted his Minister for Economic Development and Trade, German Gref, with coordinating the process. The decree authorizing Gref's new role was not signed until February 2001, however, and foreign businesses and Sakhalin officials claimed that Putin's changes actually created more confusion by interrupting established lines of communication. To remedy the situation, in October 2001 Gref put two companies (Rosneft and Zarubezhneft) in charge of PSA approval and preparation.

Changes to the Russian tax code in the spring of 2003

-

³⁹ "Business in Brief: Sakhalin-1 Revs Up," The Moscow Times, July 14, 2003.

sharply restrict the issuance of PSAs and no new fields will be designated according to this procedure. Sakhalin 3, which also negotiated a PSA, is facing revisions to its terms, particularly regarding local content rules. To encourage greater participation by local manufacturers, PSA operators will have to demonstrate that at least 70% of equipment purchased is Russian-made and that 80% of the staff are Russian citizens.⁴⁰

Foreign Investment in Sakhalin Projects

Project	Investors	Estimated Investment Total
Sakhalin 1	ExxonMobil (USA) 30% SODECO (Japan) 30% ONGC Videsh Ltd. (India SMNG-Shelf (Russia) 11. Rosneft-Astra (Russia) 8.	5%
Sakhalin 2	SEIC (USA) and Mitsui (J Royal Dutch Shell 55% Mitsubishi (Japan) 20%	Japan) 25% \$10 billion PSA in place In production
Sakhalin 3	(Kirinskii block) ExxonMobil (USA) 33.33 Chevron Texaco (USA) 3 Rosneft (Russia) 16.67% SMNG (Russia) 16.67%	
Sakhalin 3	(Ayashinksii and E.Odope ExxonMobil (USA) 66.66 Rosneft (Russia) 16.67% SMNG (Russia) 16.67%	•
Sakhalin 4	BP (UK) 49% SMNG (Russia) 16.67% Rosneft (Russia) 25.5% Rosneft-SMNG (Russia) 2	Not yet defined 25.5%
Sakhalin 5	BP (UK) 49% Rosneft (Russia) 25.5% Rosneft-SMNG (Russia) 2	Not yet defined 25.5%

⁴⁰ BISNIS, U.S. Department of Commerce, "Commercial Update - Sakhalin Region, May 2003 (Russian Far East), http://www.bisnis.doc.gov.

Sakhalin 6 Alfa Group (Russia) proposed Not yet defined developing one field without a PSA. Alfa Eco (Russia) and Petrosakh (Russia) have the license for the field adjacent to the Okruzhnoye onland field.

Source: BISNIS, U.S. Department of Commerce, August 2002

Russian and Chinese leaders see the energy sector as one of the most promising for expanding economic cooperation. China's energy consumption has been rising rapidly, resulting in an increasing dependence on oil imports—in 2001 China imported 34% of the oil it consumed and by 2030 imported oil will fulfill 82% of demand.⁴¹ In light of recent Middle East tensions, China has become concerned about ensuring reliable energy supplies and has sought to diversify its suppliers outside the region.

China already purchased oil from Sakhalin and has expressed interest in purchasing gas from the region in the future. In June 2003, Sinopec Chairman Tonghai headed a delegation to Sakhalin to visit the oil and gas projects. The company plans to build a 3,000-ton LNG terminal, which could import gas from Sakhalin.

On May 29, 2003, China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) President Ma Fucai signed two agreements with Mikhail Khodorkovsky, CEO of Yukos, Russia's largest oil company. One commits Yukos to shipping six million tons of oil between June 2005 and 2006. Yukos has been transporting oil by rail to China since 1999 and plans to increase these exports to 12 million tons in coming years. The second document is a general agreement regarding the construction of an oil pipeline from Angarsk in eastern Siberia to Daging in northeastern China. During their July 2001 summit, Russian and Chinese leaders reached an agreement paving the way for a feasibility study for a 2,400km pipeline, running from Angarsk in eastern Siberia to Daging in northeastern China, and costing \$1.7-\$3 billion. If implemented, Yukos would ship 20 million tons of oil annually to China from 2005-2010, and then 30 million tons per year from 2010-2030. The Russian pipeline monopoly, Transneft, is promoting an alternative pipeline, favored by Japan, which would ship oil from Angarsk to Nakhodka or another port in Primorskii Krai,42 and then

⁴¹ International Energy Agency, World Energy Outlook (Paris: OECD, 2002), p. 253.

 $^{^{42}}$ The Primorskii Krai administration reportedly favors a routing to the Khasan

on to the Japanese, Korean, and Chinese markets. According to Yukos, local reserves are insufficient to supply the 50 million tons needed if the Sea of Japan route were selected, while a federally commissioned report disputes this finding.⁴³

At a November 2002 Security Council meeting, Putin reportedly came out in favor of the Sea of Japan route because of its benefits for Russian Far East ports. 44 Nevertheless, in April 2003 Prime Minister Kasyanov indicated his support for the Angarsk-Daqing project, promoted by China and Yukos. The Angarsk-Daqing pipeline could be built as early as 2005 and China's National Petroleum Corporation agreed to finance 50% of the Angarsk-Daqing project through loans to be repaid with oil revenues. Japan, now in fierce competition with China, has pledged \$5 billion in credits to finance the 3,765 km Angarsk-Nakhodka pipeline and another \$1 billion in investments in the Russian Far East, including funds to explore more remote oil fields to provide the additional 20 million tons of oil required by the longer route. 45

The Russian state gas monopoly Gazprom also joined a consortium led by the Royal Dutch Shell Group to lay a 4,200 km gas pipeline from Xinjiang to Shanghai. For several years Russia and China have been discussing the feasibility of constructing a gas pipeline from Kovytka in Eastern Siberia to China, but progress has been slow due to differences over routing, questions about Russian reserve estimates If the project finally moves ahead, the \$20 billion and pricing. pipeline would ship 20-30 billion cubic meters of natural gas directly to Northeastern China (circumventing Mongolia at China's insistence) and then to Dalian, and by an underwater pipeline to South Korea. Construction could begin as early as 2005 with delivery starting in 2008, once negotiations over pricing are resolved. According to some analysts, Russia tends to overestimate China's current capacity to absorb natural gas from Siberia in the Russian Far East and its interest in doing so, especially given the Chinese leadership's priority on developing its own domestic resources, amounting to 2.3 trillion cubic meters of proven reserves. At present China continues to rely mainly on coal, with oil accounting for 20% and gas for just 3% of its energy According to IAEA projections, while China's gas use is slated to increase 5.5% annually, by 2030 gas will still only account for 7% of

district, instead of to major ports such as Nakhodka where corporate interests would gain more than the krai.

21

⁴³ Prime-TASS, May 26, 2003.

⁴⁴ Svetlana Babaeva, Oleg Zhunusov, and Mariya Ignatova, "Neft' poidet drugim putyem," *Izvestiya*, December 9, 2002.

⁴⁵ EIG-Energy Compass, April 4, 2003.

China's energy needs in 2030.46

Although China's overall energy consumption is rising, the industrial decline in China's Northeast has lowered energy demand in areas contiguous to Russia. In September 2000, after three years of talks, China rejected a multi-billion dollar project by Russia's Unified Energy Systems to build an electrical grid, which would have transmitted 10 billion kilowatt-hours of electricity to northern China over a 20-year period.

While China has been considering a range of oil and gas projects with Central Asia and Russia, their high cost, compounded by disputes over reserve estimates and routing, has resulted in slow process. Moreover, Chinese policymakers are wary of excessive dependence on Russia, given the dire consequences of Moscow's abrupt termination of economic cooperation in the 1960s when Sino-Soviet friendship turned sour. China's most recent major gas contracts, for example, have been with Australia and Indonesia. As a result, there has been much more discussion about Sino-Russian energy cooperation than concrete progress.

In the early 1990s South Korean businesses were overly optimistic about the prospects for Korean-Russian economic cooperation. Economic crises in South Korea in 1997 and in Russia in 1998 served to scale back original expectations. Over the long term, South Korea's most significant economic interest in the Russian Far East is likely to be energy. In fact, the Sakhalin 2 project's first shipment of oil went to South Korea. Seoul is a prospective market for natural gas from all of the Sakhalin projects. Discussion continues about the construction of oil and gas pipelines from Primorskii Krai to South Korea.

Japan was one of the early investors in the Sakhalin offshore oil and gas projects. Sodeco has a 30% share in Sakhalin 1, and Mitsui and Mitsubishi hold a 45% share in Sakhalin 2 (Mitsui 25%, Mitsubishi 20%). All of the options for delivery of Sakhalin's natural gas target the Japanese market. Japan is viewed as one of the main potential markets for LNG from Sakhalin. In May 2003, the Tokyo Electric Power Company and the Tokyo Gas Company became the first two Japanese firms to agree to long-term contracts for gas from Sakhalin 2.47 Western investors in Sakhalin 1, such as Shell and Exxon, had supported the construction of a gas pipeline from Sakhalin to Japan, but the Japanese market is unlikely to require the gas now that long-term contracts are being negotiated for LNG from Sakhalin 2.

_

⁴⁶ IEA, p. 249.

⁴⁷ RIA Novosti, May 22, 2003. The Tokyo Electric Power Company agreed to an annual purchase of 1.2 tons of condensed natural gas for 22 years, while Tokyo Gas pledged to buy 1.1 million tons per year of LNG over a 24-year period.

Exxon reportedly is examining alternative pipeline destinations, including South Korea and China.⁴⁸ On July 2, 2003, UES, Russia's electricity monopoly, and Japan's Sumitomo Corporation agreed to build a 4,000 MWh gas-powered plant on Sakhalin, which would produce electricity for local consumption and export it to Japan via undersea cables. Gas from Sakhalin 1 could also be sold to the venture.⁴⁹

2. Transportation

At their 2000 summit the two Koreas decided to restore the inter-Korean railway, which could be connected to the Trans-Siberian railroad or to rail lines in China, thereby opening up significant new possibilities for shipping from Northeast Asia to Europe by rail, or by sea to the U.S. Pacific coast, and for attracting potential investors to the Tumen region. Agreements concluded between North and South Korea in 2002 led to the resumption of work on the western (Gyeongeui) inter-Korean rail line, which would link Busan, Seoul, and Pyongyang by 2010, and then could be extended north to China and Russia. In preparation for the inter-Korean rail line to the Trans-Siberian via Khasan in Primorskii Krai, in December 2002 Russia completed the electrification of the Far Eastern spur of the Trans-Siberian and concluded an agreement with North Korea regarding the reconstruction and modernization of eastern coastal railways.⁵⁰

Russian officials hope that the completion of the inter-Korean railway would lead to a more than tenfold rise in shipping along the Trans-Siberian, from 45,000 containers per year to 500,000 to 600,000 annually. Nevertheless, while a new link from the inter-Korean rail to the Trans-Siberian could shorten shipping time for western-bound cargo, making rail transport competitive with currently used marine shipping routes, time savings could be offset by delays at the Sino-Russian or Russian-North Korean borders where trains must change gauges.

Moreover, some officials in Primorskii Krai are opposed to the link between the Trans-Siberian railroad and the inter-Korean railway because they claim that only the Moscow-based Ministry of Railways would benefit and are concerned that the new rail connection would have a detrimental impact on regional ports, which depend on South

⁴⁸ "Exxon Toughs It Out Offshore Sakhalin," EIG-Energy Compass, June 20, 2003.

⁴⁹ Stratfor, "Russian Economy: Green Light for Japanese-Russian Power Venture," *EIU-Country Economic News*, July 3, 2003.

⁵⁰KCNA News Agency (Pyongyang), December 21, 2002.

Korean cargo, now shipped by sea.⁵¹ Officials in the Russian Far East complain that central government policies, which allocate special customs privileges to certain individuals and companies in Moscow and St. Petersburg, thereby creating a duty-free route or "black corridor", already divert Asian shipping from Russian Far East ports.

On June 14, 2003, just before the third anniversary of their historic summit meeting, South Korea and North Korea briefly opened their borders to celebrate the reconnection of their rail link. Despite the symbolism, regular traffic will not begin until later in 2003 at the earliest.⁵² Although South Korea has completed work on its side of the border, construction still continues on the North Korean side and its fate will depend on the resolution of the nuclear crisis. The high political risk, as well as the slow speed (an average of 40 km per hour, compared to 80 km per hour in the south) and susceptibility of North Korean trains to energy outages, will dissuade shippers from using the new link.⁵³

3.Labor

Chinese officials view labor exchanges as a key component of economic cooperation between China and Russia. According to the Chinese view, the Russian and Chinese economies are complementary: Russia has the land and resources that China lacks, while excess Chinese labor could compensate for an increasing shortage of workers in some sectors in Russia. Labor exchanges between Russia and China have proven to be highly controversial, however, due to Russian concerns about Chinese illegal immigration and perceptions of demographic pressure from China.⁵⁴

The rapid expansion of border trade with China in 1992–93 was a major adjustment for the Russian and Chinese border regions, largely closed off for security reasons for almost three decades. For example, in 1988 only 6,233 border crossings were reported in Amur Oblast, a land-locked region bordering on China, but in 1992 there were 287,215 crossings, and the region's imports and exports were oriented almost entirely to the Chinese market.⁵⁵ According to the USSR's 1989 census,

⁵¹ Irina Drobysheva, "Primorskii Krai Concerned about Russian-Korean Rail Link," *Russian Regional Investor*, 3, no. 10 (May 23, 2001), http://www.iews.org.

⁵² Reuters, "Full Steam Ahead for Rail Line," *The St. Petersburg Times*, June 17, 2003.

⁵³ Bertil Lintner, "A Railway Line in Limbo," *The Far Eastern Economic Review*, June 12, 2003, p. 24.

⁵⁴ For a detailed discussion of this issue, see Vilya Gel'bras, *Kitaiskaya Real'nost' Rossii*, Moscow: Muravei, 2001.

⁵⁵ Galina Vitkovskaia and Zhanna Zayonchkovskaia, "Novaya Stolypinskaia

there were just 784 Chinese officially resident in the Russian Far East.⁵⁶

From 1991 to 1993, enthusiasm for "opening to the north" by far outpaced measures to regulate border trade. Many inexperienced firms participated in the mad rush to the border, leading to vociferous complaints in the Russian Far East about shoddy goods and unscrupulous Chinese traders. Chinese traders also accumulated their own list of complaints about the difficulties of doing business in Russia due to the unstable economic environment and pervasive corruption.

After two years of visa-free border trade, visas were once again required as January 1, 1994, leading to a 34% drop in the Sino-Russian trade balance in 1994. New restrictions also were imposed on the use of foreign contract labor in Russia for construction and agriculture, and regional authorities in the Russian border regions began conducting police sweeps of markets and tour companies in search of illegal Chinese migrants.⁵⁷ Chinese officials in Beijing have been supportive of measures to regulate border trade. They have protested vigorously against Russian allegations that Beijing promotes illegal immigration. Indeed, criticism of provincial authorities in Heilongjiang for inadequate administration of border trade was a factor in leadership reshuffling in the province in 1996 and led to such sharp

politika na Dal'nem Vostoke Rossii," [New Stolypin Policy toward the Russian Far East] in Vitkovskaia and Dmitri Trenin, eds., *Perspektivy Dal'nego Vostochnogo Regiona: Mezhstranovye Vzaimodeistvye*,[Perspectives on the Far Eastern Region: Interstate Cooperation] (Moscow: Moscow Carnegie Center, 1999), pp. 96-97.

⁵⁶ Timothy Heleniak, "Demographic Change in the Russian Far East," in ed. Michael J. Bradshaw, *The Russian Far East and Pacific Asia: Unfulfilled Potential*, London: Palgrave, 2001, p. 133.

⁵⁷ These campaigns have not produced evidence of large-scale violations of Russian visa rules. Although regional authorities claimed that police sweeps were not directed against Chinese citizens, the majority of those apprehended have been from China. According to data from the Primorskii Krai Migration Service, 2,870 Chinese were asked to leave the region in 1997 for violating visa rules, primarily for engaging in trade while traveling on tourist visas. In the same year 124 Chinese were found guilty of similar visa violations in Khabarovskii Krai, and just 100 in 1998. Yurii Avdeev and Sergei Pushkarev, et al, "Migratsionnaia situatsiia i rynki truda v Primorskom Krae" (The Migration Situation and Labor Market in Primorskii Krai), p. 67; and Stanislav Khodakov, "Immigratsiia i immigratsionnaia politika v Khabarovskom Krae" (Immigration and Immigration Policy in Khabarovskii Krai), in Vitkovskaia and Trenin, eds., Perspektivy Dal'nevostochnogo Regiona: Naselenie, Migratsiia, Rynki Truda (Perspectives on the Far East Region: Population, Migration, Labor Market), Working Papers Issue 2, Carnegie Moscow Cooperation Center, 1999.

restrictions on the issuance of passports for foreign travel that businesspeople complained of difficulty in going about their work.⁵⁸ Moreover, Chinese authorities have faced similar problems of criminal activity by Russians living in China and implemented a well-publicized campaign against illegal border crossings. At the same time, Chinese leaders have expressed concern that efforts to prevent illegal immigration could harm the rights of law-abiding Chinese citizens who are legitimate businesspeople or tourists in Russia.

In response to Russian complaints, Chinese tourists are only allowed to remain in Russia for a maximum of three months. According to a former official in the Chinese consulate in Khabarovsk,⁵⁹ Russian enforcement of this time limit is lax. Instead of requiring that Chinese who overstay their visas leave Russia immediately, local officials demand regular "payments," thereby creating a mutually beneficial criminal situation, allowing Chinese to remain beyond their allowed time limit, while providing a source of regular illegal income for Russian officials. This practice would explain how Russian officials simultaneously claim that 99% of foreign tourists (the majority of whom come from China) now return within their allowable time frame, while continuing to warn about the threat posed by Chinese illegal immigrants.⁶⁰

While Chinese policymakers have taken steps to encourage legal labor exchanges, they consistently deny Russian allegations that China is promoting illegal immigration.

During Jiang Zemin's first visit to Moscow in September 1994, he defended China's policies in the border regions and stated that he hoped that Russia "would protect the legitimate rights and interests of Chinese citizens who are engaged in normal trade and other activities. The Chinese leader stated his opposition to illegal immigration and attributed concerns over the issue to the inadequate preparation on both sides to the opening of the border.⁶¹ Jiang noted that he and Russian President Boris Yeltsin had agreed to continue to develop regional cooperation despite these problems, "rather than giving up

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2000),

-

⁵⁸ Wishnick discusses this in detail in "Chinese Perspectives on Cross-Border Relations," in ed. Sherman Garnett, *Rapprochement or Rivalry?* (Washington, D.C.:

⁵⁹ Interview, Beijing, October 2002, pp. 240-248.

⁶⁰ According to Russian regional interior ministry data, in 1994 just 64% of foreign visitors to Primorskii Krai left the region within the time allotted by their visas, but from 1997 to 2000, more than 99% left on schedule.

⁶¹ Text of speech by PRC President Jiang Zemin at the Institute of International Relations of Russia, September 3, 1994, in *FBIS* (PRC), September 6, 1994, p. 18.

eating for fear of choking, as the Chinese saying goes."62

The issue of Chinese migration to the Russian Far East has remained on the bilateral agenda, although both Russian and Chinese leaders have done their best to minimize its impact. The July 16, 2001 of Friendship, Good-Neighborliness Sino-Russian Treaty Cooperation commits both parties to create an atmosphere of trust and cooperation in the border regions (article 2) and cooperate in combating illegal immigration (article 20).63 At an October 18 press conference, Russian Foreign Minister Igor Ivanov stated unequivocally "there is no Chinese expansion." He noted that there are 150,000-200,000 Chinese living in Russia on a more or less permanent basis, a relatively small number compared to the six million residing in the United States.⁶⁴ Although there has been discussion of projects to make use of China's abundant labor in resource and construction industries in the Russian Far East, which have a labor shortage, public concern in Russia about the illegal migration of Chinese workers has severely limited such labor exchanges, and Russia has been resisting Chinese demands that it open up its labor markets as a condition of WTO entry.

The use of North Korean contract labor in the Russian Far East has proven to be less controversial because of the strict controls imposed on these workers by the North Korean government. Khabarovskii Krai has been using North Korean labor in the timber industry as far back as 1967: approximately 15,000 to 20,000 North Korean workers participate in these projects every year. Beginning in the 1990s, North Korean farm workers were hired to work in the agricultural sector in Amur Oblast, Sakhalin Oblast, and Primorskii Krai. Concerned that farm labor would provide a pretext for illegal migration by Chinese farmers, regional officials prefer to hire North Korean workers, whose contracts are enforced more strictly. Primorskii Krai officials had additional cause to be pleased with North Korean labor since some of the contract workers sent to the region reportedly worked for free, as partial repayment of North Korea's outstanding debt to Russia.

-

⁶² Ibid.

⁶³ Text of the Sino-Russian Treaty, Xinhua, July 17, 2001.

⁶⁴ Interfax, October 18, 2002, www.mid.ru.

 $^{^{65}}$ Larisa Zabrovskaya, "The 1961USSR-DPRK Treaty and Signing of a New Russia-North Korean Treaty," Korea and World Affairs, Fall 2000, p. 442.

⁶⁶ Larisa Zabrovskaya, *Rossiya i KNDR*, (Vladivostok: Izd. Dal'nevostochenogo Universiteta, 1998) p. 73.

⁶⁷ Interviews in Blagoveshchensk and Khabarovsk, October 1999.

⁶⁸ James Clay Moltz, "The Renewal of Russian-North Korean Relations," in eds. James Clay Moltz and Alexandre Y. Mansourov, *The North Korean Nuclear Program*,

As is the case with Russian-Chinese regional relations, Russia's regional relations with North Korea have added many problems to their bilateral agenda.⁶⁹ The press in Khabarovsk and Vladivostok often reports on the involvement of North Koreans in counterfeiting and poaching. Because some of the North Koreans working on Russian contracts are not paid until they return home, they often illegal second jobs. undertake Local residents view their moonlighting positively when they work as private contractors, for example, and provide inexpensive, efficient assistance with home renovations. However, there are also have been allegations of North Koreans participating in drug trafficking in Russia. At least 14 employees of the North Korean timber project in Khabarovsk, who turned out to be intelligence agents, were arrested for engaging in the heroin trade.⁷⁰

The logging camps have been controversial on human rights grounds, as well. Especially in the first half of the 1990s, pro-Western officials in Moscow argued that the camps should be closed, but Khabarovsk authorities urged their continued operation, due to the importance of a steady supply of cheap labor for the beleaguered timber sector. 71 After reports of workers housed in prison-like conditions and deprived of their passports, the Russian-North Korean agreement governing the timber projects was renegotiated so as to provide local officials with greater oversight and a larger share of the harvest (61.5% instead of 43%). 72 Although there was some speculation in the Russian media following the August 2001 Russian-North Korean summit that Pyongyang was allowed to write off \$50 million of the debt by providing free labor to timber camps in the Russian Far East, the Russian Foreign Ministry denied the existence of any such formal arrangement.⁷³

New Economic Horizons

The Russian Far East has been steadily expanding its horizons and

(London: Routledge, 2000), p 203.

⁶⁹ On difficulties in Sino-Russian regional relations and their impact on the Sino-Russian bilateral relationship, see Wishnick, *Mending Fences*, chapter 9.

Boris Resnik, "The North Korean Heroin Trail," *Izvestia*, December 17, 1996, p.
5.

⁷¹ Elizabeth Wishnick, "The Environment and Development in the Russian Far East," *Issues and Studies* (Taipei), Vol. 32, No. 2, February 1996, p.110.

⁷² Moltz, in Mansourov and Moltz eds., op. cit., p. 203.

⁷³ Agence France-Presse, August 8, 2001.

reaching far and wide in the Pacific Rim in its quest for economic partners. Although China, the Koreas, Japan, and the United States, have been the region's principal partners for more than a decade, the Russian Far East also has been cooperating with Canada, Australia, and New Zealand. Since the late 1990s, the Russian Far East has been expanding economic ties with Southeast Asian countries such as Singapore and Malaysia. In August 1999, Prime Minister Mohamad Mahathir visited Khabarovskii Krai, where Malaysia has a major investment in the timber industry. Singapore has become an important trading partner for some regions, exporting food products and importing resources.

After acquiring a share in the Sakhalin 1 project, India has been actively seeking additional investment opportunities in the Russian Far East. The Indian government invested \$2 billion in the Sakhalin 2 project; launched a diamond-cutting venture in Primorskii Krai in September 2002; and has been exploring other potential projects, including establishing joint ventures in pharmaceuticals with Russian scientists from the Far Eastern branch of the Russian Academy of sciences, and contracting KA-52 helicopters and Bagire fire control radar systems produced in Primorskii Krai. The region's ailing shipbuilding plants have just received a contract to repair Indian warships and submarines and the port of Vostochniy will be used to ship coking coal bound for India.

Moreover, since the September 2002 APEC investment meeting in Vladivostok, Taiwan has been exploring investments in Primorskii Krai's tourism industry. While Russia has always been committed to a one-China policy, regional leaders are dissatisfied with the level of PRC investment and have welcomed Taiwan's recent interest in the Russian Far East. The Taiwanese delegation to the APEC meeting included the highest level government official ever to visit Russia, Chang Chun-hsiung, secretary-general of the ruling Democratic Progressive Party, who heads the newly founded Taiwan-Russia Association.

Obstacles to Regional Integration: Corruption, Crime, and Political Risk

Attracting significant foreign investment has proven difficult in the Russian Far East, with the exception of Sakhalin, due to perceived high levels of political risk, onerous regulations, lack of transparency, and crime. Although regional officials hoped that the holding of an APEC investment conference in September 2002 would call attention to investment opportunities in the Russian Far East, a spate of contract killings of regional officials and business people around the time of the international meeting only served to reinforce the region's reputation as Russia's "Wild East." As if to dramatize the risks involved in in-

vesting in the Russian Far East, just one month after the APEC conference, in October 2002, a lawyer working for the Vladivostok mayor's office, and an opposition politician in the Primorskii Krai port of Nakhodka were severely injured in attacks believed to be attempted murders; Nakhodka businessman Viktori Aksinin was shot dead at his apartment door; and Vladimir Tsvetkov, governor of the gold-rich Magadan Oblast, was gunned down in Moscow.

Plentiful resources, weapons depots, ports, and a thriving business in fake identity cards and passports have made the Russian Far East especially attractive to criminal gangs. Crime and corruption are interrelated problems in the region, where rent-seeking federal and regional officials and an onerous system of resource management create incentives to siphon off resources in collusion with Russian and foreign criminals. The Russian mafia reportedly cooperates with the Japanese yakuza in a thriving trade in stolen Japanese cars (valued at \$2 billion annually) and works with Chinese criminal groups to illegally export 1.5 million cubic meters of timber annually (at a price tag of \$300 million). According to the World Wildlife Federation, more than half the timber exported to Japan from the Russian Far East is produced illegally and the share of illegal timber is equal to or perhaps greater than the legal trade.

Illegal fishing is one of the most serious problems facing the Russian Far East, which, at the end of the 1980s supplied half of the Soviet catch. For example, illegal exports of king crab, one of the most lucrative but dwindling shellfish varieties, amounted to \$188 million. By some estimates illegal fishing and unreported fish exports accounted for two-thirds of the Russian Far East's revenue from fishing in the 1990s. Overfishing and illegal sales of fish have depleted fish stocks, but, given the pervasive criminality in this sector, one of the few in the Russian Far East to attract significant foreign investment, efforts to regulate fishing more strictly face considerable opposition from entrenched interests. At times new regulations have resulted in deadly retaliation: not long after the commander of Sakhalin's border guards ordered all small fishing vessels to install tracking equipment, in an effort to crack down on smuggling to Japan, he was killed in an arson attack at his home.

The port city of Vladivostok now boasts Russia's sixth highest crime rate. In this city Chechen gangs allegedly run several major smuggling operations in fishing and stolen cars. Since 1998, when Iran closed its border with Afghanistan and Western drug interdiction agencies cracked down on the flow of heroin from Central Asia to Europe, Central Asian drug smugglers began moving their operations to Vladivostok, as evidenced by rising heroin addiction, falling prices for the drug, and increasing instances of drug-related crime.

Those foreign investors willing to put up with the high political

risk in the Russian Far East to pursue lucrative ventures have found that, despite regional interest in bringing in foreign investment, such cooperation can be controversial in the Russian Far East due to concern about the implications of foreign control, especially by western business interests.⁷⁴ In June 1999, for example, former Primorskii Krai Governor Evgenii Nazdratenko asked the Federal Security Bureau to investigate the business dealings of Andrew Fox, a British investor and Britain's honorary consul, who was serving on the board of the Far Eastern Shipping Company. Fox alleged that Nazdratenko threatened to put him in jail unless he turned over 7% of the shares owned by for-Fox, whose firm, Tiger Securities, had brought \$30-40 million in investment into Primorskii Krai, fled to Britain. The case sparked a regional media campaign assailing foreign efforts to take over shipping companies. While the governor earned political capital from the campaign in the months leading up to the elections in December 1999, his administration quietly reassured U.S. consular officials of the region's continued interest in attracting American investment.

The investment climate appears to have improved little under the new governor, Sergei Darkin, as the experience of Henri Bardon's Eurasia-Holdings with what he termed "jungle capitalism" attests. After investing \$12 million in the region's main grain company, which one time provided 75% of local flour and 100% of animal feed, U.S.-based company, Euro-Asia Holdings now finds itself the proud owner of 20% of a bankrupt company. The company's assets were sold off in March 2002 without compensating foreign investors, despite a court order to pay the U.S. company \$6 billion.

Even in Sakhalin, where multinational firms have great hopes and deep pockets, Dinty Miller, the senior BP representative characterized the opportunities as "once in a lifetime but very risky." Although regional leaders, especially in the southern part of the Russian Far East, expect the Sakhalin offshore oil and gas projects to resolve endemic energy shortages in the long run, inter-regional competition within the Russian Far East has made proposed pipeline projects more difficult to implement.

Although foreign companies and Sakhalin officials often find themselves on the same side in political battles with Moscow over PSAs, in Sakhalin as in other Far Eastern regions, officials have been suspicious of foreign investors. The speaker of the Oblast Duma called for the books of foreign oil companies to be audited and the governor

_

⁷⁴ For a discussion of foreign investors' perceptions of the investment climate in the Russian Far East, see U.S. Department of Commerce, "Trade and Investment Barriers in the Russian Far East," January 2003, http://www.bisnic.doc.gov

required his administration's oversight department, along with the Federal Security Bureau, to approve all contracts with foreign firms. Likewise, at times the oblast administration has given preferential treatment to certain local firms. Joint ventures in Sakhalin face the same dizzying array of taxes and changeable rules of the game. Local content rules have led to some bad feeling, when projects have selected foreign suppliers instead of Russian ones. The 70% local content goal established for Sakhalin 2 has not been achieved, for example, but more than half of the suppliers for the project are Russian companies. Most Sakhalin officials nevertheless view Russian participation in the projects positively and hope that in time local businesses will become more competitive when they bid for lucrative contracts. The June 2003 amendments to the PSA laws, mentioned above, will accelerate this process.

Foreign companies that have made a commitment to Sakhalin believe that over time the potential benefits of economic cooperation will reduce local concerns about the consequences of foreign involvement and that in the long run their operations will be profitable. According to one sub-contractor for Sakhalin 1, public opinion in Nogilki, the base for the project, became more supportive when the company assumed the cost of replacing pipes made with asbestos out of concern for public health. Although the local population initially had been wary of foreign control and concerned about the environmental impact of a major oil and gas project, workers involved in the venture soon benefited by receiving well-constructed homes and lucrative jobs.

Putin's Political Reforms Policies: Impact on the Russian Far East

Due to its remote location, governing the Russian Far East has always been a difficult political challenge for Russian policymakers.⁷⁵ In the 1990s, regional politicians governed autonomously, staking out positions and developing policies often contradicting Moscow's policies. Bilateral treaties or separate understandings, many of which contradict the Russian Constitution, governed relations between Moscow and most of the regions. The Kremlin signed power-sharing treaties with the Republic of Sakha (June 1995), Khabarovskii Krai (May 1996), Sakhalin Oblast (May 1996), Magadan Oblast (July 1997), and Amur Oblast (May 1998). In the Russian Far East, only Primorskii

⁷⁵ For an in-depth analysis of Russian Far East politics, see Tamara Troyakova, "The Political Situation in the Russian Far East," in ed. Michael J. Bradshaw, *The Russian Far East and Pacific Asia: Unfulfilled Potential*, (London: Curzon, 2001), pp. 51-72.

Krai, Kamchatka Oblast, the Jewish Autonomous Oblast, Chukotka, and the Koryak Autonomous Okrug do not have power-sharing agreements with Moscow. In the case of Primorskii Krai, former Governor Evgenii Nazdratenko preferred extracting individual concessions and privileges in a continual game of high-stakes bargaining with Moscow.

Unlike Yeltsin, who handed out federal subsidies and special privileges to particular regions as a part of a "divide and rule strategy," Putin has sought to restore order in center-regional relations by appointing a military man, General Konstantin Pulikovskii, as his representative to a newly created Far East Federal district, and entrusting him to remove troublesome governors, harmonize regional legislation with federal laws, and acquire greater oversight over regional budgets. Because many of the power-sharing treaties contradict the constitution, President Putin established a commission on June 26, 2001, to review their utility, but thus far they remain in place in the Russian Far East.

In June 2000, none of the governors welcomed the arrival of Pulikovskii to the Far East, an area known for localism and leaders with strong personalities. Not surprisingly, Pulikovskii has found Khabarovsk Governor Viktor Ishaev one of the most difficult governors to work with-Ishaev has seen the establishment of the district office in his home region as an attack on his own authority. However, since many regions are dependent on federal subsidies, their governors must cultivate at least viable relations with Pulikovskii. Despite his unsuccessful efforts to achieve the election of his deputy as governor of Primorskii Krai, Pulikovskii claims to get along best with the new Primorskii Krai Governor Sergei Darkin, whose region relies extensively on federal support. 76 Governor Mikhail Mashkovtsev of Kamchatka Oblast, also dependent on substantial federal subsidies as well as support for its submarine bases, even requested that Pulikovskii select a member of his staff to facilitate cooperation between the region's administration and the okrug office and improve the region's access to the corridors of power in Moscow.⁷⁷ Nevertheless, increased federal attention has been designed to enhance Moscow's political control, rather than to promote needed development, and has introduced a new level of federal bureaucracy, such that regional politicians and foreign investors alike must lobby the presidential representative's district office, headquartered in Khabarovsk, in addition to central ministries in Moscow.

Putin's changes in the division of tax revenues between the center

⁷⁷ Interview with Mikhail Mashkovtsev, Zavtra, February 2, 2002, http://www.zavtra.ru.

⁷⁶ *Izvestiya*, May 14, 2002. Reportedly Ishaev and Pulikovskii time their appearances at Khabarovsk events so as to avoid each other.

and the regions have made the regions more financially dependent on Moscow and diminished their bargaining power. Sakha, for example, lost more than half of its tax revenues to Moscow, thereby curtailing the considerable fiscal autonomy the republic had codified in its power-sharing treaty with Moscow.⁷⁸

Moreover, the Kremlin has sought to expand its leverage with additional mechanisms, including direct control over regional treasuries and the restructuring of major state-owned industries. After Darkin's election, Prime Minister Kasyanov noted that the new governor "had inherited a very burdensome legacy," but had confidence in his ability to reverse these unfavorable economic trends in the near future. Nevertheless, Kasyanov announced that the federal treasury would fund the region's treasury directly, in an effort to reduce the possibility that regional officials could use federal funds in ways that the federal government did not intend.⁷⁹

Darkin has stated that he hopes to reduce Primorskii Krai's dependence on federal subsidies (now accounting for approximately one-third of the region's 19 billion rubles in revenue), but it is unclear where he will recoup the shortfall.⁸⁰ He has lowered expectations about the prospects for attracting major foreign investment, and instead, as we will see below, appears to be courting Russian business.

In Khabarovsk, regional authorities are opposing a plan to privatize the Komsomolsk-na-Amure aviation plant manufacturing Sukhoi aircraft (KnAAPO), which bring in billions in revenues through fighter plane sales to China. On November 26, 2001 Putin signed a decree forming the Sukhoi holding company and calling for the privatization of the Komsomolsk and Novosibirsk factories. Although the Kremlin claims that the change in ownership would not deprive Khabarovsk of revenue, Ishaev has criticized the plan, which is to be implemented in 2003. Meanwhile in March 2002, Sukhoi managed to divert a long-standing contract to supply 40 SU-30MKK fighters to China from KnAAPO in order to concentrate profits in the design bureau and use them to develop a new fifth-generation fighter.⁸¹

While federal authorities have been limiting their support for the region, Russia's oligarchs are increasingly staking their claim to regional assets, and, in the case of Chukotka, where Sibneft tycoon Roman Abramovich was elected governor in December 2000, to regional political power. Abramovich has been taking steps to

⁷⁸ Ekspert, November 5, 2001.

⁷⁹ ITAR-TASS, June 26, 2001.

⁸⁰ EWI Russian Regional Report, April 3, 2002.

⁸¹ Mikhail Kosyrev and Aleksei Nikolsky, "Chinese Customers Do Not Recognize Their Partners," *Vedomosti*, March 19, 2002.

improve the okrug's investment climate, and his concerted efforts to court foreign investors, especially Americans, have paid off. On February 4, 2002, Sibneft signed a framework agreement with Halliburton (headed by U.S.Vice-President Dick Cheney in 1995-2000) to provide oilfield services in exploration projects in Chukotka, where the company has significant onshore and offshore interests. According to Abramovich, the federal center already over-regulates the okrug: designated a restricted zone in 1996, travel to Chukotka requires approval from the regional government as well as federal immigration authorities, a process hampering the activities of foreign investors and adventure tourists from Alaska.

Abramovich, as well as Leonid Korotkov, the new governor of Amur Oblast, and Sergei Darkin, elected governor of Primorskii Krai in June 2001, represent a new younger generation of pragmatic regional political leaders, who aim to enhance their national standing by coming to terms with central government officials and major business groups. Since businessman Sergei Darkin was elected governor in Primorskii business Krai, major groups, such (Mezhregional'nyi delovoi mir), Severstal, Evrazholding, Novolipetsk Metallurgical Holding, have been moving into the region in an effort to acquire control over commercial seaports and reduce shipping costs to an expanding clientele in Asia. In late 2001, Severstal purchased a 60% stake in the Vostochnii Commercial seaport and in January 2002 Evrazholding bought 60% of the shares in the Nakhodka Commercial seaport, while Novolipetsk is seeking to buy into the Vladivostok Commercial seaport. However, Russia's Transport ministry is preparing legislation ensuring that the federal government will maintain control over the land, property, area of water, and technical buildings, while private companies could operate port services.

Darkin has sought federal support for Primorskii Krai's fishing interests, for a time at the mercy of his predecessor Evgenii Nazdratenko, whom Putin made head of the State Fisheries Committee in February 2001 in exchange for "voluntarily" resigning as governor, after repeated efforts by Moscow to remove him from office. After Darkin complained to Kasyanov about Nazdratenko's mismanagement of fishing quotas, Nazdratenko was suspended from his post for one month.⁸² In May 2003, Nazdratenko once again was kicked upstairs, this time to the National Security Council, where he is responsible for the Department of Ecology and Bioresources.

For the Kremlin, control over the revenue and assets of Alrosa, the

_

⁸² Valeria Korchagina, "A Sweeping Reshuffle May Be Months Away," *The Moscow Times*, March 18, 2003.

Sakha diamond monopoly, is a key issue. After the Russian Constitutional Court ruled in June 2000 that the federal government owns Russia's natural resources, the Kremlin has been seeking to regain control over the revenue from Sakha's diamond mines. Sakha receives 70% of its revenue from diamonds.

In June 2001, federal auditors investigated the history of the Alrosa's incorporation and Sakha's majority ownership. The Sakha and federal authorities currently each own 32% of Alrosa shares, while 23% belongs to the workers, 8% to eight Sakha district governments, and 5% to a federal veterans' organization. Thus, Sakha effectively controls 63% of the shares, the 32% republican stake, plus the 23% belonging to the workers, and the 8% controlled by districts in Sakha. After Putin asked Prime Minister Mikhail Kasyanov to take steps to protect state property in the diamond industry, the Property Ministry began investigating ways to increase the federal stake in Alrosa to 51%. To forestall any reappropriation of Sakha shares, Nikolaev decided to transfer the republic's 32% stake to Sakhinvest, a private fund. The federal government also is trying to redirect the money Alrosa pays in rent to Sakha for its mines. Although the Kremlin succeeded in securing the election of a new president of both the Sakha Republic and of Alrosa, it remains far from clear whether Moscow will succeed in increasing its influence over the republic's lucrative diamond industry.

Conclusion

Increasing interest by Asian states in diversifying energy supplies and finding less costly East-West shipping routes have focused attention on potential opportunities in the Russian Far East. The energy sector in particular holds the most promise, both for attracting foreign capital and for integrating the Russian Far East into the economic life of the Asia-Pacific region. Yet even if Russia succeeded in becoming an important player in a Northeast Asian energy community, Russian economic participation in Asia would still be largely confined to resource exports and would continue to set it apart from the export-oriented growth model characteristic of economic development in the region as a whole.

Moreover, underdevelopment, political instability, and crime undermine efforts by political leaders in Moscow and the Russian Far East to integrate the region more fully into the Asian economy. Complicating the picture further, in the absence of sufficient federal economic support or foreign investment, Russian oligarchs increasingly are moving into the region to advance their own economic and political agendas and are competing for their share of the rich resources of the Russian Far East.

In the energy sector, for example, there are few alternatives to in-

vestment by the oligarchs. On the one hand these power brokers provide needed capital, but their participation also introduces considerable political uncertainty into already risky ventures. The leadership of Yukos, for example, Russia's largest oil corporation and the key player in the project to ship oil from Angarsk to Chinese and/or Japanese markets, is currently facing political scrutiny and allegations of criminal wrongdoing as a result of the company's support for Putin's political opponents. Similarly UES, headed by Anatoly Chubais, is preparing to go ahead with an important power generation joint venture with the Sumitomo Corporation, but UES itself is in the midst of a power struggle among various government and economic interests over its restructuring.

Over the past decade, the region has made notable progress in expanding its trade partners and attracting substantial foreign investment, especially in the Sakhalin offshore oil and gas projects. Nevertheless, for Putin, support for the economic development of the Russian Far East runs second to his aim of regaining effective political control over fractious but resource-rich regions. Forestalling political disintegration is not a solution to the region's integration in Asia, however. Until the more fundamental issues of regional economic and political development are addressed, the Russian Far East is unlikely to play more than a marginal role in the Pacific Rim.